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In recent years, California has experienced a massive increase in the loss of life and property 
caused by wildfires. Beginning in 2015 with a spate of fires in Lake County, wildfires have 
devastated communities around the state including enormous fires in Butte, Shasta, Sonoma, 
Napa, Ventura, Santa Barbara and Los Angeles Counties. Among the many consequences of the 
losses caused by these fires are significant changes in the homeowner's insurance market in high 
fire risk areas. 

A study of the homeowner' s insurance market released in 2018 as part of the Governor's Fourth 
Climate Assessment found that insured losses through 2017 wiped out the entire underwriting 
profit insurers earned since 2000. The 2018 fires continued with another round of enormous 
losses. These losses have triggered rate filings by many property insurers, which have generally 
been approved by the Department oflnsurance (DOI). The DOI's approval of these rate 
applications has increased rates (and therefore premiums for most policyholders - see discussion 
of "rate" vs "premium" below). These rates also generally reflect the widely recognized "new 
normal" of increased wildfire risks in many areas of the state by focusing the price increases in 
high risk areas. 

In addition to increasing rates, insurers are re-evaluating whether they have an overconcentration 
of policies in high risk areas. This has resulted in many homeowners in these communities 
receiving a notice of non-renewal from their insurance company. Homeowners searching for 

new coverage invariably find it significantly more expensive than their prior policy. In some 
high risk counties, significant numbers of homeowners do not find a new policy from an 
admitted insurer, and therefore tum to either the FAIR Plan (California's "insurer of last resort") 
or a policy in the surplus lines market. 

The combination of this process of selective non-renewal (see data from the FAIR Plan, below, 
that shows that California is not witnessing a wholesale withdrawal from the market) and 
premium increases has created significant stress among homeowners in high-risk areas. Some of 
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